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EXT. CASTLE STYLE MANSION (EVENING)

INT.LARGE DINING ROOM 

The family were sat around a large table about to have dinner

TONY
Your pregnant

MONICA
Yes, Tony

TONY
I thought uncle could not get you 
knocked up

MONICA
Well he did and I'm proud of his 
achievement

NELSON
I told auntie about your female 
friend

TONY
Did you grandpa

NELSON
Yes,

TONY
What does she think of her

NELSON
You can ask her what she thinks

TONY
Okay, auntie

MONICA
Yes, Tony

TONY
What do you think of me having a 
lady friend

MONICA
I don't mind you having a lady 
friend but does she have to be a 
size of a hippo

TONY
 I don't get what you are saying



2.

MONICA
Tony I love you but having a thing 
for big women is not it

TONY
Why is that

MONICA
It does not suit your standards

TONY
What standards 

MONICA
So you want people to look at you

TONY
I don't give a shit what people 
think Nancy is my woman friend

MONICA
So you don't mind fucking a walrus

TONY
If it makes us happy then yes

NARNIA
Big and chunky

ASH
Plumping, plumping

DONCASTER
Can we move on to a different topic

ASH
So soon I was hoping to hear more 
about Tony's love for big women

NARNIA
It takes all the space up

MONICA
Now look what you have started Tony

TONY
It was you that started the 
conversation which I'm glad you did

ASH
So big brother what made you have a 
thing for big women



3.

TONY
You know Ash I don't have a clue

ASH
Did you get up one morning and saw 
big women on the internet

TONY
I don't know why I have a thing for 
plus sized women

ASH
 Are you sensitive towards them

TONY
No, I just find them attractive

NARNIA
There like teddy bears you can hug 
them and love them forever

ASH
Form the scale of bigness how big 
you like your women

TONY
Not too big

ASH
So you don't like your woman Mobily 
obese 

TONY
She needs to have some movement in 
her

ASH
What is your cut off point

TONY
If she's above a size 5X that is my 
cut of point

ASH
Okay,

DONCASTER
Can we please talk about something 
else

TONY
Sure uncle
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DONCASTER
So Ash and Narnia how was your 
first day at school

ASH
I did not have enough money to get 
a milkshake with my school meal

NARNIA
Your school has milkshakes

ASH
Not just any ordinary milkshake 
it's the super thick kind you get 
in fast food diners

DONCASTER
I will give you more money

NARNIA
What else does your school have

ASH
A medical and a therapy centre

NARNIA
A therapy centre

ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
Do the students have problems

ASH
It's there if the students need it

NARNIA
Does your school have a pool

ASH
It's at the school's sports centre

NARNIA
Sports centre

ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
What about a spa

ASH
It's a school not a hotel



5.

MONICA
So your point of view of the school 
has changed

ASH
It's too early

MONICA
Let me give you some fact about the 
school it is where your brother 
attended

ASH
Tony went to the same school

MONICA
Yes, dear

ASH
That makes it better

DONCASTER
What about you Narnia how was your 
first day at school

NARNIA
I was given homework

DONCASTER
Homework on your first day

NARNIA
Yes, and I'm very sad

DONCASTER
What is your homework about

NARNIA
I have to crate a 200-word story

DONCASTER
A 200-word story you say

NARNIA
Yes, Dada

DONCASTER
Okay, do you have a story in mind

NARNIA
No, Dada
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NELSON
How about you write a story about a 
kitten or a puppy being rescued by 
a little boy or girl

TONY
Or a princess fighting a dragon to 
save her prince from a wicked force

NELSON
That's a little advance for a 5-
year-old

TONY
You don't know  how far a 5 year-
olds imagination can go

MONICA
How about you write a story about a 
family of mythical creatures and  
human beans

NARNIA
Such as

MONICA
Unicorns, Elves, Pixies, Dragons, 
Witches, Monsters, and Dinosaurs

NARNIA
Dinosaurs is a boy thing

MONICA
There is no such thing as a girl or 
boy thing 

ASH
How about you write a story about 
us

NARNIA
A story about the family

ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
There is nothing interesting about 
this family

ASH
As a matter of fact there is
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NARNIA
Explain,

ASH
I will let the adults explain

DONCASTER
Explain what Ash

ASH
The interest of the family

DONCASTER
Who is asking

ASH
Narnia said there is nothing 
interesting about the family

DONCASTER
She is right there is nothing 
interesting about this family

ASH
Why are you hiding the fact that we 
are royalty

NARNIA
Royalty,

ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
Dada and Mama are king and queen

ASH
Not quite but when Dada and Mama 
tie the knot Dada will be a prince

NARNIA
A prince

ASH
Meaning he is in line to the throne

NARNIA
In line to the throne

ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
Does this mean I will be a princess
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ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
Is there more to the family

ASH
 Yes, there is more to the family

NARNIA
Please tell

ASH
Not only the family has royal blood 
we are also...

DONCASTER
Alright Ash you said enough

NARNIA
Royalty that's awesome but it does 
not help with my homework

Tony's phone rings beside him he picks it up

TONY
It's my chubby boo excuse me for a  
minute

Tony gets up from the table and goes over to  the corner of 
the dining room and answers the call

TONY (CONT'D)
Hay there baby girl

  INT. MEDIUM SIZE BATHROOM AT NANCY'S HOUSE

Nancy on her phone chatting with Tony

NANCY
Hay there handsome

TONY
It's a joy to hear your voice what 
are you doing

NANCY
I'm sitting on the toilet taking a 
shit

TONY
Does it stink
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NANCY
A little bit

TONY
Are you going to wash your ass 
afterwards

NANCY
Of course I'm going to wash my ass

TONY
That's good because the last thing 
I want is shit covered panties and 
a dirty asshole

NANCY
What do you mean

TONY
If we are going to fuck someday my 
baby's ass needs to be clean along 
with her panties

NANCY
Is it a turn off for you

TONY
A Hugh turn off

NANCY
Don't worry my panties and ass will 
be clean for you always

TONY
Nice, so how is your sister

NANCY
She's fine

TONY
Good to hear is she okay with the 
two of us being boyfriend and 
girlfriend

NANCY
She is a little sceptical because 
of my past history

TONY
You mean the whole leaked nude 
thing

NANCY
Yes,
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TONY
What made you think that exposing 
yourself online was a good idea

NANCY
I was 16 and in love

TONY
With whom

NANCY
A college fuck boy

TONY
What was so fuck boy about him

NANCY
Blonde hair, nice eyes, six-pack 
bod and a 5-inch dick

TONY
That's a rookie number to me

NANCY
What 5 inches

TONY
Yes,

NANCY
What about dicks that are small

TONY
Surgery,

NANCY
That's so mean

TONY
No woman wants a pinkie finger  
size dick going inside of them

NANCY
Some women do

TONY
Anyway I would like you to do 
something

NANCY
What do you want me to do
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TONY
I can't say because my family are 
in the middle of eating

NANCY
You can always call me back

TONY
You want me to do that instead

NANCY
Yes,

TONY
Okay,

NANCY
It was nice talking to you

TONY
Until then darling

NANCY
Bye, Tony

A loud knock on the bathroom door

CHELSEA (VOICE)
You have been in the bathroom for 
half an hour

NANCY
I'm still shitting

CHELSEA (VOICE)
It takes less than half an hour to 
shit

NANCY
Why do you need to use the bathroom

CHELSEA (VOICE)
What kind of a question is that

A woman's voice

WOMAN (VOICE)
What's wrong Chelsea

CHELSEA (VOICE)
Glad your here mum could you tell 
Nancy to hurry up so I can use the 
bathroom
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WOMAN (VOICE)
Nancy it's mum could you stop what 
you are doing in the bathroom and 
come out here

NANCY (VOICE)
I'm still pooping

WOMAN (VOICE)
No you are not your on your phone 
sanding pussy pics to dirty old men

NANCY
I have not done that in years

WOMAN (VOICE)
Then what are you doing

NANCY
I told you I'm pooping

WOMAN (VOICE)
If you are not out of the bathroom 
in 10 seconds I'm calling the fire 
department

NANCY
Fine,

Nancy gets up from the toilet she flushes it and goes over to 
the sink  she takes a wet cloth and begins wiping her butt 
crack afterwards she washes the cloth and hangs it on the 
side of the sink she then pulls up her panties takes her 
phone and heads to the bathroom door she then unlocks the 
door and opens it

CHELSEA
Finally,

Chelsea goes into the bathroom the door closes

WOMAN
You have your phone on you

NANCY
It does not mean anything

WOMAN
Give it to me

NANCY
Why do you want my phone
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WOMAN
Do as your told

Nancy gives the phone to her mum she goes through it

WOMAN (CONT'D)
Who is Tony

NANCY
A friend

WOMAN
From where

NANCY
Online,

WOMAN
You have started again
when are you going to learn from 
your past mistakes

NANCY
Tony is different

WOMAN
If things go wrong I will not back 
you up

NANCY
No need I'm a grown woman

WOMAN
If you think you are grown go and 
find yourself a place to live

NANCY
Don't be harsh mum

Nancy's phone receives a text

WOMAN
voice message

Nancy's mum plays the voice message

TONY (VOICE)
Nancy are you still in the bathroom 
if so finish up and move to the 
bedroom

WOMAN
What does he mean by bedroom
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TONY (VOICE)
Send me a pic of your lush panties 
that you are wearing

WOMAN
Why does he want a pic of your 
panties

TONY (VOICE)
And then video yourself taking off 
your panties

WOMAN
What's next

TONY (VOICE)
And video yourself masturbating

WOMAN
History is repeating itself

Nancy's mum makes a call

NANCY
What are you doing

WOMAN
Hush young lady

TONY (VOICE)
Hay there baby girl I'm so horny 
right now

WOMAN
Whatever you disgusting bastard

TONY (VOICE)
Baby why has your voice changed

WOMAN
This is not Nancy it's her mum

TONY (VOICE)
Why do you have Nancy's phone

WOMAN
None of your business I listened to 
your voice message and I'm pissed

TONY (VOICE)
Nancy is a grown woman she does not 
need mama bear care and security
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WOMAN
Don't piss me off  even more 
because I will take matters to 
another level

TONY (VOICE)
I have not done anything

WOMAN
Do yourself a favour and stay the 
hell away from Nancy

TONY (VOICE)
Not going to happen

WOMAN
Excuse me

TONY (VOICE)
I have submitted my love for Nancy

WOMAN
Submitted,

TONY (VOICE)
She is my girlfriend and sole mate

WOMAN
Are you a simp

TONY (VOICE)
No, I'm her knight

WOMAN
Her knight in what

TONY (VOICE)
Must I tell

WOMAN
I will make a deal with you, I will 
give you a chance to prove that 
your legit and not a fake

TONY (VOICE)
Meaning,

WOMAN
I will arrange lunch at a 50s style 
restaurant

TONY (VOICE)
What day and time
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WOMAN
Tomorrow at 2:00

TONY (VOICE)
That is fine with me

Nancy's mum ends the call

WOMAN
Here is your phone back

NANCY
Thanks, mum

Nancy's mum turns and leaves

INT.CASTLE STYLE MANSION TONY'S BEDROOM

Tony in a yellow silk dressing gown with a dragon at the back 
was laying on his front on a king-size bed when the door 
opens it was Nelson

NELSON
I came to see how you are doing and 
feeling

TONY
I'm doing fine and feeling great

NELSON
That's good I want to hear more  
about your lady friend

TONY
Her mum arrange lunch

NELSON
Her mum

TONY
I left a steamy voice message and 
her mum called

NELSON
What's her mum doing with your lady 
friend's phone

TONY
That is a question I don't  want to 
discuss

NELSON
What time did her mum give
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TONY
Tomorrow at 2:00

NELSON
Make sure you shower

TONY
I will

NELSON
Have a  good night

Nelson turns and leaves Tony's bedroom

INT. MASTER BEDROOM

Doncaster is blindfolded and handcuffed to a bed post

DONCASTER
I'm lonely out here honey

MONICA
I'm ready dear

Monica dressed in a sexy latex nurse outfit appears

MONICA (CONT'D)
How is my lovely patient doing

DONCASTER
Excuse me

MONICA
Lay back and relax while I check 
you over

DONCASTER
Check me over

Monica turns on the radio Marvin Gay's sexual healing song 
plays 

DONCASTER (CONT'D)
Is that Marvin Gay's sexual healing 
playing in the background

MONICA
You know this song

DONCASTER
Yes, I do
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MONICA
That is good

Monica slowly walks towards Doncaster she leans over and 
kissers him on the lips

DONCASTER
I was not expecting that

Monica begins to loosen Doncaster's dressing gown

MONICA
You look in shape for someone who 
is 40

DONCASTER
I work out and eat good food

MONICA
So ripped

Monica lowers her head over Doncaster's body and kissers it

DONCASTER
What are you doing

MONICA
Sorry I don't know what came over 
me

DONCASTER
It's okay I'm not angry in fact I 
like it

MONICA
You do

DONCASTER
Yes, it's making me excited

MONICA
Is it

DONCASTER
Yes,

MONICA 
I need to leave for a bit

DONCASTER
What do you mean

Monica turns and leaves
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DONCASTER (CONT'D)
Nurse, hello nurse

INT.MASTER BEDROOM BATHROOM

Monica bent over at the sink vomiting

 INT.NARNIA'S BEDROOM

Narnia is wide awake in her bed when Ash appears 

ASH
Why are you not asleep

NARNIA
I'm thinking

ASH
Thinking about what

NARNIA
What story to write

ASH
Is that why your not asleep

NARNIA
Yes,

ASH
When is your homework due

NARNIA
Wednesday,

ASH
That is too soon

NARNIA
I think Mama and Dada should go to 
the school and tell the teacher I 
can't do it

ASH
You want Mama or Dada to tell your 
teacher that you can't do the 
homework

NARNIA
I don't mind not getting a star by 
my name
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ASH
Don't say that

NARNIA
I rather be laughed at

ASH
An idea has come to my mind

NARNIA
What is your idea

ASH
How about I write a story and you 
copy it

NARNIA
Do you have a story in mind

ASH
As a matter of fact I do

NARNIA
What is your story

ASH
It's about a vampire family

NARNIA
A vampire family

ASH
Yes,

NARNIA
Tell me about this vampire family

ASH
Well there is a mummy vampire a 
daddy vampire and a child vampire 
living  in a palace on its own land 
near a forest where a family of 
wolves are living

NARNIA
Write that down for me

ASH
Sure,



21.

Ash goes over to a white table at the corner of Narnia's 
bedroom he sits down takes a blank A4 paper with lines a pen 
and starts writing.

FADE TO BLACK


